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M I N U T E S:

The regular meeting of the Board of Trustees of Shoreline Community College District Number Seven was called to order by Chair Kevin Grossman at 8:30 AM in the Board Room of the Administration Building.

MEMBERS PRESENT:

Mr. Paul Burton, Mr. Kevin Grossman, Ms. Edith Loyer Nelson, and Ms. Sarah Phillips were present.

Ms. Shoubee Liaw was excused.

Mr. Derek Edwards represented the Attorney General’s Office.

APPROVAL OF MINUTES:

A motion was made by Ms. Edith Loyer Nelson to approve the minutes of Special Meetings of the Board of Trustees held May 9, 2001, May 11, 2001, May 14, 2001, May 16, 2001, and May 25, 2001.  The motion, which was seconded by Mr. Paul Burton, was approved with the following correction to the minutes of May 16, 2001:

On Page Two, in the third paragraph under “Selection of President of Shoreline Community College,” there was an error in listing the vote for selection of the president.  The second sentence, which said, “Trustees Paul Burton, Kevin Grossman, Shoubee Liaw and Edith Loyer Nelson voted in favor of the motion,” should read, “Trustees Paul Burton, Kevin Grossman, Sarah Phillips and Edith Loyer Nelson voted in favor of the motion.”  

CORRESPONDENCE:

President Holly Moore has been invited to attend the June 26 opening ceremonies at Edmonds Community College for their newest building, Snoqualmie Hall, co-located with Central Washington University’s branch campus.

She distributed copies of the newly published student art and literature anthology, “Spindrift,” to the Board.

Shoreline Community College has been awarded a grant in the amount of $942,977 from the National Science Foundation.  A press conference to announce the award will be held Monday, June 18, from 9:30 to 10:30 AM at the headquarters of the Workforce Development Council in Seattle.  Congressmen Jay Inslee and Jim McDermott, along with Seattle Chamber President Bob Watt, are expected to attend.  Science and Technology advisor to the Governor, Mr. Fred Morris, is also expected to attend.  Dr. Moore praised this award as a positive result of collaborative effort between agencies.  

She read a note from Ms. Donna Wilde, director of SCC’s health care information programs, commending the efforts of staff members Ms. Voncile Sturm and Ms. Cecily Sherritt to submit Health Information Technology graduates’ transcripts to the American Health Information Management Association, which would allow Shoreline graduates to take the national certifying exam this summer rather than having to wait until fall. 

In addition to mention of Shoreline’s Job Ladders and Learn at Home projects in the National Governors’ Association’s Best Practices, a national publication out of Washington, D.C., Dr. Moore has received word from the American Association of Community Colleges that Shoreline’s CEO program was named first runner-up nationally for the 2001 American Association of Community Colleges/Department of Labor Workforce Development Awards, sponsored by the AACC and Department of Labor.  Shoreline received the AACC/DOL award last year, as well.  Receiving two sequential awards of this caliber is unprecedented.  

GENERAL FUND OPERATING BUDGET EXTENSION – RESOLUTION #70

Vice President for Business and Operations, Ms. Elizabeth Baker, explained that every two years the Legislature passes an appropriations bill giving state agencies spending authority for the next two years.  The State Board for Community and Technical Colleges grants spending authority to the colleges.  Since the Legislature has yet to pass a budget, the State Board cannot provide any allocations and our current spending authority will cease as of June 30, 2001.

If the Legislature does not pass a budget by the end of June, the Governor may request a temporary spending continuance from the Supreme Court.  In 1993, the Legislature was very late in passing the budget bills and the state was prepared to use the Supreme Court’s authority.  Colleges passed continuing resolutions based on the prior year budget or requested the Board of Trustees to grant partial year spending authority until known data could be presented in the fall.  In 1993, the budget passed on June 28.

Motion 01:17
Mr. Paul Burton made a motion that the Board pass a resolution extended spending authority for 2001-02 equivalent to 75% of the 2000-01 budget if the 2001-03 Appropriations Act is passed prior to June 30, 2001.


Mr. Kevin Grossman made a motion to amend the wording of the proposed resolution. The amendment, added to the third paragraph of the resolution, would state, “…subject to the Legislature passing the 2001-03 appropriations bill prior to June 30, 2001.”  The entire sentence would read, “Now, therefore, be it resolved that the Board of Trustees authorize the President to continue to expend funds at 75% of the 2000-2001 annual budget as approved by the Board until action is taken by the Board of Trustees to authorize the 2001-02 operating budget, subject to the Legislature passing the 2001-03 appropriations bill prior to June 30, 2001.” 

The motion, as amended, was seconded by Ms. Edith Loyer Nelson and adopted by the Board unanimously. 

2001-2002 STUDENT SERVICES AND ACTIVITIES BUDGET

Student Body Treasurer, Mr. Joe Ewing, presented background for this action item.  The proposed budget was prepared by the S&A Budget Committee, which he chairs.  The allocations were approved by the Student Senate.  

Motion 01:18
Ms. Edith Loyer Nelson moved that the proposed Student Services and Activities Fee budget for FY 2001-02, in the amount of $1,167,563, be approved, and that actual cash balances from June 30, 2001 be incorporated into the student contingency budget in the fall.  Further, that the Board authorizes the President or Vice President for Business and Operations to budget and expend such funds consistent with applicable state regulations and/or College policies and procedures and adjust for errors or corrections as needed.

The motion, which was seconded by Mr. Paul Burton, was approved by the Board unanimously.


APPROVE UPDATES TO WASHINGTON ADMINISTRATIVE CODE 132G-120 “STUDENT CONDUCT”

Dr. Jim Perez, Vice President for Student Services, explained that the Washington Administrative Code (WAC) must be revised whenever student policy is revised.  Proposed revisions to Shoreline Community College’s Student Conduct Code (WAC 132G-120) were presented to the Board of Trustees as an information item at the Board meeting of January 19, 2001, and are being brought to the June 15, 2001, Board meeting for action.  The purpose of the revisions is to codify recent policy changes:  Revised policies 5030, “Student Conduct and Discipline,” and 5035, “Student Grievance Procedures—Academic Evaluation,” which were approved by the Board in June, 2000; and new policy 5033, “Dishonesty in Academics,” which was approved in October, 2000.

The proposed revisions were initiated by Dr. Perez and endorsed by President’s Staff on April 2, 2001.

A hearing to receive public comment on the proposed amendments was advertised and held at 1:00 p.m. on May 9, 2001, in the Board Room of SCC’s Administration Building 1000.  There were no attendees, thus no comments were given at the hearing.  The College made three additional and non-substantive suggestions, which were incorporated in the final form being presented to the Board of Trustees.

Motion 01:19
A motion was made by Mr. Paul Burton for the Board to approve the revisions to WAC 132G-120, Student Conduct Code.  

The Board gave unanimous approval to the motion, which was seconded by Ms. Sarah Phillips.

Dr. Perez noted that, once approved, the revised WAC 132G-120 will become effective no later than August 5, 2001.

CONFIRM MANAGER, CAMPUS SAFETY AND SECURITY

According to Board Policy 2001, the College President is responsible for the appointment of administrative/exempt personnel subject to confirmation by the Board.  Also, the Administrative/Exempt Staff Salary Program stipulates that the Board of Trustees is to approve the initial salary of all new administrative/exempt appointments.

Motion 01:20
It was moved by Ms. Sarah Phillips that Mr. Carwin Spearman be confirmed as Manager of Campus Safety and Security, effective June 25, 2001, at an annual salary of $48,000.

Mr. Paul Burton seconded the motion, which was approved unanimously by the Board. 


CONFIRM DIRECTOR OF FACILITIES PLANNING AND OPERATIONS

Motion 01:21
It was moved by Ms. Sarah Phillips that Ms. Pamela Rose be confirmed Director of Facilities Planning and Operations, effective June 11, 2001, at an annual salary of $70,000.

Ms. Edith Loyer Nelson seconded the motion, which was approved unanimously by the Board. 

A reception will be held on June 28 to welcome both Mr. Spearman and Ms. Rose.

POLICY 5114:  REASONABLE ACCOMMODATIONS FOR STUDENTS WITH DISABILITIES—PROCEDURAL REVISION

This change is presented to the Board of Trustees as an information item only.

Policy 5114 was adopted by the Board of Trustees on April 16, 1999, therein describing the rights of students with disabilities to request and receive reasonable accommodations, as appropriate, to ensure access to programs and facilities at Shoreline Community College.  The accompanying procedures for Policy 5114 defined terms associated with reasonable accommodations and delineated related procedures and responsibilities.

Recently, the College had the opportunity to work with the United States Department Education, Office of Civil Rights.  In the course of this work, the OCR recommended that the College establish more specific language surrounding the timelines under which the College will respond to requests from students for accommodation.

Specifically, on page 4, a new item E has been added and the old E has now moved to F.  This new language reads:

E. Generally, the college will respond to requests for reasonable accommodation within ten instructional days.  A decision will be rendered and communicated to the requesting student.  At this same time, a second copy of excerpts from College Policy 5114: Reasonable Accommodation of Students with Disabilities will be provided to the student, detailing information on how s/he may seek review (appeal) of the decision on her/his request, if in dispute (Section IV. E.).

The College’s ADA Committee has reviewed this proposed change and recommends the addition of this clarifying language to the procedures accompanying Policy 5114.  On May 21, 2001, President's Staff approved this procedural revision to Policy 5114, thereby providing clearer and enhanced service to our students.

Ms. Sarah Phillips remarked that the Shoreline Public School District is making changes to accommodate disabled children.  Shoreline Community College now needs to link to the school district so we know who will be coming to the College.  Vice President Jim Perez added that Student Services does a good job, through the disabled student coordinator, of apprising prospective students about access to facilities at the College

FIPSE UPDATE

Ms. Alexandra Hepburn, project director, presented the first update on the FIPSE project, “Faces of Our Community:  Connecting Through Story.”  Funded by a three-year grant through the Department of Education, the project focuses on contributions and assets of  Shoreline’s immigrant population through story telling. By learning about this culturally diverse community and repositioning these potential students as experts in cultural information, the goal is to design new associate degree avenues and educational opportunities to prepare immigrant and first-generation students for professional degrees and certificates as well as transfer to four-year institutions. 

Ms. Hepburn said this grant poses many challenges, since right now little is known about who actually lives in this service area.  An implementation task force is being assembled on campus, and, currently, a brief summer seminar is being created to begin to build on shared knowledge and language.  Research assistants will be looking at block by block data from the census.  Ms. Hepburn is also working with a group of faculty (Venus Deming and Kathy Hunt) and with a community advisory group which meets monthly. 

Ms. Sarah Phillips said Ms. Hepburn has met with many in the community, who are eager to see progress.  Ms. Phillips remarked that it’s difficult to see the district struggling with the issue of “who we think we are versus who we actually are.”  She asked, how can government and education provide services if we don’t know who we are?  She hoped it would add some legitimacy to the entire community.

Dr. Moore added that, because it will provide a mirror of the community, FIPSE is very interested.  She is hoping it will be replicable throughout the country.

STRATEGIC PLANNING

Dr. Chuck Fields, who is retiring, presented his final Strategic Planning report.  At his final Strategic Planning meeting, the committee discussed budget requests from across the campus to implement the 2002-2003 focus areas.  Committee members were to individually prioritize the budget requests, then submit them to Vice President Baker for presentation to President’s Staff.  They will be presented to the Board next fall.  

Dr. Fields said the Strategic Planning and the Governance Steering committees will spend the majority of their time next fall on the self-study.

President Moore expressed her personal thanks and appreciation, as well as that of all the college constituencies, to Dr. Fields for his leadership, friendship and loyalty to Shoreline Community College.  Board Chair, Mr. Kevin Grossman, read a resolution from the Board commemorating Dr. Fields’ achievements, and asked that it be placed in the permanent record.  The Board then presented Dr. Fields with a bouquet of flowers and card.  (A copy of the resolution is on record in the office of the President.)

“LEARN AT HOME” PILOT PROJECT

Mr. Joe Renouard credited this past year’s “Learn at Home” project with providing 15 students a learning opportunity to help them bridge the “digital divide.”  Each of the students received a computer at home.  All 15 maintained attendance at college, executed their assignments, and ultimately completed the learning objective.  A recent check revealed 13 of the 15 were employed, working in jobs that paid more per hour than their pre-project earnings.  Their average GPA was 3.91.  In addition to college success, the project had a solid impact on students’ families, including promoting lifelong learning.

The Governor’s Performance Award, along with an additional award of $30,000 from the Puget Sound Center for Teaching, Learning and Technology, made this project possible.   Mr. Renouard hopes to continue and expand this project, which was the first of its kind in the state.  

Dr. Moore said she had received a note from Paul Wysocki commending Shoreline Community College for the “Learn at Home” project.  There is a potential for a matching grant, which will only serve to increase interest.  Mr. Renouard hopes to make “Learn at Home” available statewide by collaborating with several agencies to provide, among other opportunities, retention services. 

PUGET SOUND CENTER FOR TEACHING, LEARNING AND TECHNOLOGY

PSCTLT Executive Director, Mr. Bill McMeekin, reported on achievements of the Center since his last report.  In addition to providing ABE Basic Computer Literacy to 35 students in conjunction with Shoreline Community College, the Center is offering a “summer boot camp” at their Canyon Park site for low income youth and, in collaboration with the Seattle Vocational Institution, is offering computer classes at that location both day and evening starting this fall.  

The PSCTLT is working with the King County Housing authority to provide computer literacy training at Lake Forest Park.  At a recent meeting with Ron Sims, King County Executive, Mr. Sims expressed interest in collaborating with the King County Housing Authority on this project.  Mr. McMeekin commended Mr. John Lederer for his work with the King County Housing Authority to bring about this program.

He explained the new Technology Challenge Grant, which trains teacher mentors in school districts, who can then teach other instructors how to integrate technology into their classrooms.  The University of Washington and Techcorp, who supplies teachers from industry, are also involved.    School districts who are partners in the project include Seattle, Shoreline, Edmonds and Mukilteo.

Mr. Paul Burton commented that Mr. McMeekin has brought the PSCTLT a long way over the past 12 months.  Mr. McMeekin replied that the Center has a full-time staff of nine with four part-time staff and over 10 part-time instructors.

EWERKZ

Vice President Jack Hanson reported that, since May, a goal has been to get students involved in the on-line system.  He thanked Vice President Elizabeth Baker, Bookstore Manager Mary Kelemen, Controller Jone Garcia, Vice President Jim Perez and Enrollment Services Program Manager Chris Melton for their expertise and assistance to complete this project.  

Additional modules to be developed include faculty book adoption and financial aid.  

Mr. Hanson distributed copies of the web version of the Virtual Bookstore, explaining that the “walk” through the pages is similar to what students would experience when buying books.  

President Moore said the Virtual Bookstore had been presented at WACTC last month to a very excited and enthusiastic audience.  Shoreline was the first up on the web.

LIBRARY RENOVATION

Vice President Elizabeth Baker referred to the renovation timeline she distributed at the May Board meeting.  Soft demolition has been completed and the hard demolition begun on schedule; in fact, foundation work is starting two weeks ahead of schedule.  The mechanical and electrical systems are under review.  The new library will have a keyless entry system and Ms. Baker is adding a request to the project to consider water conservation features including self-flushing toilets and sensors in wash basins.

SELF STUDY

Ms. Sarah Phillips reported that each of the nine standards of the self study has a timeline and it appears that all will meet their deadlines.  The study is critical to look at not only where we’ve been but where we want to be.  Work on the study will continue over the summer and she anticipates that it will be a major focus of Opening Week as well as a factor woven into all campus activities for the coming year.

COLLEGE FOUNDATION

Sixty people attended the Foundation’s donor recognition event, held June 5.  Ms. Sarah Phillips further reported that scholarships were given to five Shoreline graduates transferring to four-year institutions, made possible by State Representative Ruth Kagi.  In addition, four high school graduates received scholarships to attend Shoreline.  Two new memorial scholarships, in memory of former professor, Mr. Bill Johnson, and former Shoreline student, Ms. Mary Nelson, have been established.  Ms. Phillips announced that, due to the success of the “Bowling for Brains” event, six Shorewood High School students received scholarships to Shoreline, which were presented at Shoreline’s Breakfast Rotary Club.  A goal of “Bowling for Brains” is to raise $14,000, in conjunction with the three Shoreline area Rotary Clubs.  

OTHER REPORTS

In Professor Karen Kreutzer’s absence, President Moore presented the Federation of Teachers’ report.  The report stated that the SCCFT Elections Committee regretted that it had taken several days to report the results of the 2001-2002 Federation election, but of 131 ballots returned, 24 could not be validated because they were returned without a name label on the outside envelope. Ms. Kreutzer wrote, in part, “After consulting with the President of the Washington Federation of Teachers, and the two presidential candidates, the Election Committee has decided to:  1) Certify the results of the uncontested offices and ballot measures.  2) Call for a new election for the offices of President and Treasurer (for which there was no candidate).”  She further wrote, “…the election for President and Treasurer {will} be completed by the end of the first week of Fall Quarter.”

Ms. Peggy Lytle, representing classified staff, reported that everyone is still paying close attention to the decisions in the legislature.  She felt rolling strikes had made some impact on lawmakers and a 3.7% cost of living increase is likely this year.  Benefit co-pays are also likely to remain at the current level.   

Student Body President Mr. Jacob English gave his final Board report.  New student government officers are:  Tim Turner, President; Tina Cich, Vice President; Lynn Brown, Student Advocate; Emily Burt, Legislative Director; Queenie Man Chu, Senator; and Maggie Law, Senator.  

Mr. English announced that the Safe Zone Project letters have been sent and cards made.  A Safe Zone workshop is planned for Opening Week.  He also presented a brief synopsis of club activities.

He will officially transfer presidential duties to Mr. Tim Turner on July 2, 2001.

Dr. Moore began the President’s report by thanking ASB President Mr. Jacob English for an doing an incredible job in a challenging year.  

Dr. Moore asked Assistant Vice President for Academic Affairs, Dr. Tom Curtis, to provide an update on enrollment status.  Dr. Curtis reported that Shoreline has maintained an average that is 96.31% of target over the biennium.  From the Enrollment Action Plan, he will be able to track efforts to attract and retain students.  Other efforts to recover FTEs include a strong orientation which is now being offered for credit and strong student programs leadership.

A retreat will be held by President’s Staff July 26 and 27.  Along with Mr. McMeekin and Mr. Guadalupe Reyes, President Moore met with King County Executive Ron Sims.  County Executive Sims is interested in expanding through Distance Learning programs to south county residents and training King County workers via Distance Learning.  

Marketing efforts will continue throughout the summer.  Activities include a Business Expo at Costco, Lake Forest Park’s Picnic in the Park, and the Shoreline parade.

Dr. Moore, along with community college Presidents Jean Floten, Charles Taylor and Bill Bonaudi, met with the Information Services Board (ISB) on June 12 to share the State Auditor’s report.  The ISB felt the colleges had not intentionally broken rules; in fact, what they were doing was setting a precedence for other institutions.  Further discussion clarified the role of and policies between the Center for Information Services (CIS) and the Department of Information Services (DIS) in an effort to establish clear procedures.  

For his report, Board Chair Mr. Kevin Grossman read a resolution honoring outgoing Student Body President, Mr. Jacob English.  (A copy of the resolution is on record in the office of the president.) 

EXECUTIVE SESSION

No Executive Session was held.

STUDY SESSION:  DELEGATION OF AUTHORITY

Chair Grossman welcomed those present to stay for the planned Board study session on delegation of authority.

NEXT MEETING

The next regular meeting of the Board of Trustees will be held on Friday, September 21, 2001.

ADJOURNMENT:

The meeting was adjourned at 11:25 AM.








Signed _______________________









Kevin Grossman, Chair

Attest:  ______________________, 2001

_________________________________ 

Michele Foley, Secretary
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